

Creative Destruction in the Field of Healthcare

To what extent is the technological advancement in the field of healthcare accelerating creative destruction and bringing about a new era of telemedicine?

Shreya Tandon¹ and Giorgi Areshidze#

¹American School of Bombay, Mumbai, India *Advisor

ABSTRACT

This research paper will cover in detail the evolution of telemedicine over time and its prospects while explaining the theory of creative destruction. In the past, healthcare involved medical professionals delivering specialized expertise and care to patients. Throughout most of the history of healthcare, medical care was produced and administered by a small group of professionals. Under that traditional approach, medical services were provided only through in-person consultations and exclusively in facilities that were specifically designated for the purpose of in-person consultations—such as hospitals, clinics, and private offices of medical professionals. Over time, healthcare has become more affordable and the convergence of the Information Technology sector has revolutionized the way medicine is dispensed to patients (Thimbleby). We are seeing the dawn of a new model of healthcare delivery, where in-person consultations at medical facilities are replaced by remote consultations and monitoring of the patient (Coughlin 1). Joseph Schumpeter devised the term 'creative destruction' in 1942, which he described to be a "process of industrial mutation that incessantly revolutionizes the economic structure from within, incessantly destroying the old one, incessantly creating a new one" (Schumpeter 83). This research paper will be discussing the current structure and the inefficiencies of the healthcare industry. Moreover, it will elaborate upon how telemedicine might eliminate payment models like the Fee to Service Model and how the incentives different insurers provide will be altered. Overall, this paper explores how telemedicine can possibly take over the medical industry thanks to its economic benefits and convenience.

Introduction

The healthcare sector is becoming more accessible to the isolated and medically vulnerable due to the constant improvement and expansion of technology, which has made it possible for healthcare to be distributed to many consumers using simply a mobile phone (Bai). Telehealth is a concept that is becoming increasingly more accessible. Telemedicine, which is a subcategory of telehealth, specifically refers to a general health practitioner caring for a patient remotely through the use of modern technology (Mayo Clinic Staff). The USA Health Resources and Services Administration, which offers healthcare services to isolated and uninsured individuals, refers to telehealth as "the use of electronic information and telecommunications technologies to support long-distance clinical health care, patient and professional health-related education, public health, and health administration" (Health Resources and Services Administration). At first, traditional consumers and healthcare providers felt that patients would continue to prefer inperson consultations. However, the majority of the evidence from the California Telehealth Resource Center attests to the fact that telemedicine has become prevalent and that the reach of nursing can greatly extend to different demographics thanks to its recent innovations.

The growth of telemedicine is being driven by the increasing dissemination of information technology in the medical services field, which in turn responds to an ongoing shortage of local specialized healthcare in rural areas

throughout America. According to sources like the American Telemedicine Association, over 200 telehealth networks exist in the USA including some in rural areas (American Telemedicine Association). Individuals can now simply call up their dieticians and healthcare specialists, who can advise them on what and when to eat certain foods. Moreover, elderly patients can now be administered medicines and be monitored using advanced technology like sensors from the comfort of their homes (Siwicki). This creates a market that is increasingly becoming more affordable for rural inhabitants. Telemedicine also promotes virtual check-ups for individuals living in rural areas and the elderly (Tele-Med2U). Due to healthcare delivery becoming more accessible, the role of specialists and other medical practitioners will noticeably change over time. It can be argued that their roles will change from being primary care providers to simply advisers.

If we just step back and look at the recent past, we can see how dramatically even a rudimentary piece of technology, such as email, can very rapidly and comprehensively transform the field of medicine. The existence of email has dramatically changed the way general practitioners and patients interact. *Both* patients and doctors can access health records via email, and doctors and nurses can even set reminders for patients to take their prescribed foods and medicines. Telemedicine offers attractive incentives to both patients and doctors. For patients, the monthly subscription fees for telemedicine can often be cheaper than traditional medical insurance rates (American Hospital Association 1). Additionally, although telemedicine has not replaced traditional insurance-based medicine yet, the subscription fee model of medical service may attract enough patients away from traditional insurance to the new model of telemedicine. For doctors, telemedicine makes it easier to interact with and check up on patients remotely. Soon, chronically ill patients may even be able to have day-to-day checkups virtually. Disease management companies will monitor patients regularly and will constantly contact their healthcare provider, general practitioner, and specialist. These virtual checkups and consultations will revolutionize the costly and time-consuming visits that patients usually have to interact with their healthcare provider.

Theory: Creative Destruction

Joseph Schumpeter predicted that every industry or firm would eventually be destroyed by incessant innovation and outdated processes would ultimately be rendered obsolete (Komlos). He contends in Capitalism, Socialism, and Democracy that a private enterprise is rarely fixed and is in fact continually advancing, with new markets and new items entering the circle (Adler). He is generally known for begetting the expression "creative destruction," which portrays the procedure that sees new advancements supplanting existing ones that are rendered out of date after some time. For instance, in the late 1800s and mid-1900s gradual enhancements to horse and carriage transportation became prevalent, and developments in the cart and carriage whip could amount to a significant price in the market. He saw Henry Ford's assembly line and quickly noticed that he was on the verge of revolutionizing the automobile industry (Kopp). With the presentation of Ford's Model T in 1908, nonetheless, these "advances" were successfully pushed out of the market by his dominant innovation. Similarly, after some time, more up to date and better healthcare strategies like telemedicine will keep on driving out older models. Schumpeter's hypothesis of creative destruction interfaces intimately with his perspective on the significance of how dynamic the economy seems to be. Most financial investigations are conducted in the static sense, where the market analyst takes a glance at the world in its present status to assess the impact of perhaps a new government-imposed policy. While this depiction investigation can most of the time be valuable, it likewise chances clouding a significant issue - the impact of a strategy during the current day can be different than when it is enacted many generations later (Adler).

Creative destruction is a continual process where new firms and technologies can take advantage of the opportunities that traditional firms did not. Innovators and new business owners cause the market to be in disequilibrium as soon as they enter. In Schumpeter's idea of capitalism, he stated that this unsettling force used by entrepreneurs drove economic progression despite destroying the value created by old companies. The new technology in this case is telehealth, which is making use of the rapid advancement of the Information Technology sector. The field of healthcare has experienced creative destruction since it began. At first, physicians would come home and administer

medicines for basic ailments. As new medical discoveries and diagnoses were made, hospitals and medical clinics were built so that care could be provided with the proper facilities. Innovation happens in the field of medicine all the time, even though the fundamental nature of medical industry has remained exactly the same for centuries as care has been provided in hospitals or clinics. The new, groundbreaking service did not have the same appeal as the status quo, or in-person checkups. However, as time progresses, its lower cost and increased availability will manage to appeal to a steadily increasing number of individuals. Some telehealth services include monitoring blood pressure and vitals from a remote location, which was unheard of less than fifty years ago. Currently, many firms are considering the longevity of telemedicine and telehealth given its low cost and high availability (Siwicki). Individuals living in rural areas are attracted to the idea of remote check-ups done by medical professionals, if they have mediocre specialists where they live.

Healthcare was only administered in hospitals and medical clinics in the past. However, recent developments such as a rapidly aging population and costly treatments for chronic diseases have forced the healthcare industry to adapt to the situation. Telemedicine firms provide telehealth sets and bodysuits that constantly monitor a patient and inform the doctor of their current condition. Healthcare is now offered in residences and even workspaces. Insurers will also adapt to the increase in demand for telemedicine by altering incentives they offer to customers of their service living in rural areas. This is because insurers will have access to every customer's data and will offer supervision when describing how they will insure aspects of treatment.

Telemedicine firms like Teladoc Health and Telus Corporation have been around for quite some time. The former was launched in 2005 and is the largest telemedicine platform in the United States of America. It currently has consumers in 130 countries, thus highlighting its popularity (Microsmallcap). A lot of firms that offer telehealth services are over a decade old and are not a very new concept. However, they have become extremely popular during the period of the coronavirus pandemic due to Medicare and Medicaid coverage, becoming widespread in the United States of America.

Before the coronavirus pandemic occurred, in spite of all this potential, telemedicine was not taking off. We, as a human race, are resistant to change – making the full adoption of telemedicine unlikely or difficult to accomplish because people are resistant to change. However, with the recent pandemic, perhaps people will become more inclined to try telemedicine. Some of the traditional barriers that prevented the full adoption of telemedicine may start to crumble, as people begin rethinking their set of financial priorities in their consumption of medicine. Although telemedicine may not completely creatively destroy traditional medicine because of these limits, telehealth—partly due to the most recent developments of coronavirus—may be on the verge of becoming one medium through which technology like bio signal sensors will be used to enhance the traditional medical profession so that traditional doctors become "supervisors" of the consultation. Before the pandemic, lots of barriers pertaining to the business structure of the telemedicine industry prevented the development and popularity of telemedicine. According to Forrester analyst, Arielle Trzcinski, telemedicine services will not be able to replace in-person consultations and treatments. She stated, "if a patient was able to see their existing provider, they were much more likely to use the service" (Coombs).

The cost and lack of availability of telemedicine firms were the predominant barriers preventing telemedicine from really booming. In March, however, telemedicine virtual visits rose by 50% and Teladoc Health, a leading telehealth company, informed the public and healthcare officials that they received over 15,000 video requests everyday (Teladoc Health). It has also become increasingly more affordable during the spread of the coronavirus and a lot of firms have collectively invested over \$788 million in telehealth in the first quarter of the year 2020 (Landi). According to Raj Prabhu, the CEO of Mercom Capital Group, which is a clean energy communications firm, an increase in funding in this field has got nothing to do with the coronavirus situation (Landi). He believes that investors had started considering the telemedicine industry as a valid prospect and invested large amounts of money in it. It is predicted that by the year 2021, medical healthcare will make up 20% of the U.S's Gross Domestic Product (GDP), an increase from 18% in the year 2011 (Nursing Center). Additionally, according to the Census Bureau, by 2030, 19% of the American population will be older than sixty-five (Nursing Center). Due to the constant evolution of technology used in the field of healthcare, this older population can now have access to exceptional general practitioners at a lower



price from the comfort of their homes. Evidence shows that the coronavirus pandemic will be able to accelerate the growth and popularity of telemedicine and it will be used even after people are free to leave their homes. Will face-to-face health checkups and interactions truly cease to exist due to creative destruction?

Current Market Structure of Healthcare Industry and Traditional Players

It is important to first analyze the current market structure of the healthcare industry in the United States of America. In today's day and age, employees in the country primarily receive their insurance from their employers (Freedman). This is true mostly for full-time employees. For the financially disadvantaged and the elderly there are the options of Medicaid and Medicare, which are government funded. After President Barack Obama's Healthcare Reform Act, there is also the availability of government subsidies to help people purchase insurance without involving their employer if they are self-employed, have a small business, or are uninsured. Recently, amidst the spread of the coronavirus, President Donald Trump and his administration announced that the prior restrictions associated with the cost and availability of telehealth will now be lifted to encourage American citizens to stay at home. He announced an expansion of telemedicine services for senior citizens, assuring them that if they are Medicare patients, they can schedule a video conference call with their general practitioner without incurring an additional fee (Facher).

Currently, Medicare covers over 62 million Americans, and multiple officials believe that telehealth will now expand from simply older individuals living in rural areas to senior citizens living throughout the United States of America. Seema Verma, the administrator of the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services said, "Medicare beneficiaries across the nation, no matter where they live, will now be able to receive a wide range of services via telehealth without ever having to leave home"..."these services can also be provided in a variety of settings, including nursing homes, hospital outpatient departments, and more" (Facher). Trump signed a new law authorizing \$500 million to be spent on expanding telehealth services and products. Typically, since insurance companies underwrite the main cost of healthcare for those who are insured, most insured patients and users of healthcare do not have to experience the cost directly. At the same time, the Fee for Service model encourages medical providers to over treat, do more tests, and provide more services since they get reimbursed by insurance companies and by the government for the services they provide. The Fee for Service model allows consumers to choose their medical doctor and which hospital to go to without the insurer interfering (Nehk).

However, despite these advantages, Fee for Service payments encourage high-volume care and general practitioners have an incentive to provide the maximum majority of treatments possible. Most telemedicine firms provide the opportunity to decide how monthly subscriptions and payments through insurance will be made. According to healthcare policy reports, the Fee for Service model is perceived to be the cause of unnecessary treatments and healthcare inflation. The revenue for Fee for Service compensations dropped from 43% in 2016 from 62% in the year 2015 (Nehk). Furthermore, this model has led to a massive increase in the costs for healthcare as neither patients nor healthcare providers are held fiscally responsible. It is reported to have overburdened government-funded programs like Medicare and Medicaid and other third-party insurance providers over the years. Analysts are concerned that this type of fee for service model poses long-term risks to American healthcare, because the spending is unsustainable. Thus, a number of analysts have proposed to regulate or ration the industry so that patients and doctors don't overspend—but Americans would likely be hesitant to adopt such a system. The next section depicts how telemedicine offers one opportunity to eliminate the use of Fee to Service payments.

It is important to consider that Americans prefer to have the choice and freedom to decide their healthcare. A majority of American citizens would choose to have access to the best healthcare system, treatment, and equipment in terms of quality and access—regardless of its costly nature. This creates a set of contradictory incentives and clashing interests. While telehealth services and products are cost-effective and are extremely accessible, the American's prioritize choice above all (National Academies Press). The results of the Health Maintencance Organization (HMO) model provide striking evidence. In 1972, the National Association of Insurance Commissioners came up with the HMO Model. The HMO is a medical insurance group that offers healthcare services for an unchanging annual fee



(Zarabozo). HMOs allowed patients to choose their primary care physician. In the case of a medical emergency, the primary care physician would have to write a referral for the patient to allow them to see another healthcare specialist. This referral would not be authorized unless it complied with all the guidelines of the HMO.

Americans continued to try to keep healthcare costs down. Hence, many insurance companies started shifting patients to HMOs away from the standard Preferred Provider Organization (PPO) model, which gave patients the choice to choose which doctor they went to and for whatever preferred service. However, under the HMO model, through insurance, patients could only obtain healthcare services from one particular healthcare group/organization. The group decided whether the patient could see the specialist at all. Moreover, the organization decided which specialist or general practitioner could be seen. This heavily restricted choice was not preferred by many Americans. Moreover, the doctor paid through the Health Maintenance Organization would be paid a fixed amount each month, regardless of whether or not care was provided to patients. Hence, it was deemed more profitable if no care at all was provided to some patients. If a patient could get better access to healthcare from a specialist outside the HMO, the primary care physician would not recommend them to due to the guidelines not allowing it (Hayes).

Consumers were frustrated by how despite paying money for the best treatment, they were sometimes deprived due to the HMO not wanting to lose any clients or losing any money. American citizens were frustrated by some of the HMO medical plans and preferred to choose which specialist they could see. In addition, they want to have access to the best healthcare regardless of the cost. Hence, the HMO model never completely took off. It was incapable of truly replacing the PPO model despite the number of plans the HMO devised. The PPO model continued to be appealing as people preferred to get their medical insurance through their employer and have the freedom to choose their doctor and other medical specialists. Due to Americans wanting the freedom of choice, the HMO model was an attempted reform that did not work. Any future reforms need to work around the problem that was inherent in HMOs: the lack of choice. Therefore, telemedicine may be attractive for Americans as it offers ample choice while not compromising the quality of the healthcare offered.

Inefficiencies of Current Healthcare Structure

Healthcare costs are much higher in the U.S. than they are in other countries with equal or better healthcare system performances like Australia and Switzerland (Radu). Wasteful spending in the medical industry has caused a lot of consequences for society, which could be eradicated by using strategies to reduce waste. Waste is brought about by factors like health insurance and other kinds of medical uncertainties that have encouraged ineffectual and low-value services to be provided to patients (Bentley). The current market structure of healthcare in the U.S. has multiple inefficiencies, with rural areas providing no access to proper medical infrastructure. Systemic attempts to control costs and reduce wasteful spending, such as the HMO model, which has been discussed above, tend to fail in the American system. This is because attempts to reduce costs and wasteful spending often require painful tradeoffs that result in the reduction of patients' freedom of choice. Medical service costs in the U.S. currently account for around 17.7% of its GDP, and per capita medical spending is double that of other major developed nations (CMS). Given that the inputs in the U.S. are quality of care, equipment and specialized medicine, its framework is not superior to that of different nations. A significant part of the cash must be spent pointlessly or inefficiently (Commonwealth Fund). This spending makes medical services and medical coverage progressively exorbitant, leaving 26.7 million Americans with no medical coverage, as of 2016 (Damico et al). Medical innovation in America, which is the primary medical innovator in the world, tends to take place in the private sector: its private pharmaceutical and biomedical companies develop new medicine and treatments. They then receive patent protection from the government which gives them the ability to sell the new medicine as a monopoly for some temporary period of time. The medical care is covered not primarily by the government, but mainly through the private insurance system. However, government medical coverage through Medicare for the economically disadvantaged and Medicaid for the elderly is costly.

Wasteful aspects exist inside the medical services industry in light of the fact that—as opposed to other commercial zones in which competition and other fiscal incentives act to decrease the degree of waste—none of the



healthcare industry's traditional players have incentives to cut back on spending and improve quality (Martinez et al. 5). In spite of the general belief that America is the home of the free market, the American health care field is actually dramatically insulated from price competition. Because the medical insurance is privatized and underwritten by the employer, patients are protected from the accurate cost of healthcare, and cost transparency is low (Young and Olse). Fee for service providers are disbursed for all treatments, regardless of them being essential or not. Moreover, doctors counsel patients on the care they require and administer the patient's care, without being motivated to restrict their spending. Firms providing coverage and medical firms suppress price competition and in their competitive realm, encourage over-screening and unnecessary treatment (Bentley et al). Health insurers, berated by the reaction to the care provided, act latently in compensating medical spending. As expenditures continue to become bigger, simply pass costs along to patients in terms of higher premiums, albeit indirectly since insurance is subsidized by the employers. It is also important to note that the influence of these higher premiums on insured individuals is restrained due to Medicare and additional types of public healthcare insurance, as well as the broader subsidization of business-sponsored healthcare insurance (National Academies Press). Altogether, these components cause overspending to overwhelm the U.S. medical system.

In addition to low cost transparency and overspending, poor access to healthcare— especially the lack of public health infrastructure in rural areas—leads to poor medical outcomes. Rural inhabitants regularly experience limits to medical services that constrain their capacity to get the care and treatment they need (Rural Health). Even when multiple healthcare services are available to people living in rural areas, there are many other factors that determine whether someone can obtain care. Furthermore, they should have dental protection that is acknowledged by their medical supplier. Distance and lack of geographic concentration of medical service in rural areas decreases the ability of people to get medical care. Furthermore, patients must be able to trust that they can utilize the service without compromising their security in any way. Patients must be able to trust the specialist to provide them with the best possible care.

The affordability of medical coverage is a concern for people residing in rural areas. A RUPRI Center for Rural Health Policy Analysis strategy brief, "Health Insurance Marketplaces: Issuer Participation and Premium Trends in Rural Places, 2018," assessed changes in the normal Health Insurance Marketplace (HIM) plan premiums from 2014 to 2018. According to a study conducted by researchers, normal premiums were higher in rural areas than in urban districts in 32 out of the 40 states studied (Wengle). Also, rural regions were bound to have just a single insurance backer taking part in the HIM. Time is one more area of concern where American medical services miss the mark; it commonly takes two hours to see a specialist for a mere 20 minutes in most communities (Turner-Lee et al). While the Affordable Care Act (ACA) tried to bridge the uninsured gap and provide reasonable access to medical services, they were not generally accessible, particularly for people living in rural areas. Rural groups are additionally affected by the absence of vicinity to nearby clinical offices and providers. In March 2020, the whole medical services framework—from emergency clinics to clinical experts to specialists on call—was additionally tested by the quick and mass spread of the novel coronavirus, COVID-19, and its related sickness. Clinical foundations and suppliers were affected by the absence of individual defensive equipment (PPE), deficient patient testing, and institutional worries being taken care of by contaminated people. Beyond the U.S., negative mental wellbeing results of COVID-19 have crippled entire nations from China to Italy and that's only the tip of the iceberg, bringing remarkable death rates (Turner-Lee et al).

While the quest for a worldwide inoculation to fix the infection is in process, the weight on clinical suppliers and emergency clinics incited a memorable push toward the approval and appropriation of telemedicine telehealth administrations. Involved in decades-old discussions over its adequacy in giving patient medical services, telehealth has additionally confronted different hindrances to its selection and use, including licensure, repayment, and qualified administrations. However, in light of the coronavirus flare-up, the Trump organization and the U.S. Branch of Health and Human Services (HHS) made sweeping endorsements in order to utilize telehealth benefits as a component of the Coronavirus Preparedness and Response Supplemental Appropriations Act (Landi). Recently, most Medicare installment prerequisites were postponed, and beneficiaries had the option to get to remote consideration. During the



pandemic, telehealth administrations were likewise charged at a similar rate as ace-to-face clinical administrations. The transition to quicken the utilization of telemedicine comprised of different exemptions, including some HIPAA special cases for providers when Facetime or Skype was utilized by specialists to speak with patients.

Telemedicine - Investing in the recent past, the acceleration during Coronavirus, and the Future

Before the COVID-19 pandemic occurred, telehealth activities provided a platform to battle the weaknesses of cost, quality, and access imbued in American medical services. The expansiveness of telehealth administrations incorporates remote clinical healthcare services and wellbeing organizations by means of electronic data and media-transmission technologies. (Turner-Lee et al). Health-care conveyance administrations are likewise coordinating computerized reasoning (AI) frameworks into the set-up of telehealth administrations, as the two specialists and patients move from exclusively remote patient checking for the persistent chronicling of crucial signs to constant checking from a patient sensor when there is a disintegrating change in condition. Further, AI is aiding the monitoring of chronic illnesses, including diabetes and coronary illness, in addition to when patients require care from numerous experts working on various occasions and areas. In these examples, existing applications, AI, and other rising advances are composed under the pretense of telemedicine for complex medicines, as essential helpers to assist patients with completing treatment designs by sending suggestions to take meds and giving pertinent wellbeing information (Kuziemsky et al. 35-40).

As organizations all over the U.S. face two months of financial closure and high unemployment numbers, speculative firms are finding solace in modern technologies, where the change to remote administrations is occurring at a rapid speed. From telehealth to remote checking apparatuses, venture-backed businesses are thriving, helped by an insurance protection industry that is currently paying for its clients to utilize virtual healthcare services while they are staying at home. Jake Dollarhide, CEO of Longbow Asset Management who has equity in Teladoc, a supplier of remote social insurance said, "things that were 10 years away are presently here"..."As organizations question, do I need a lasting office or as enormous an office, they're additionally going to state, how would I save money on well-being plans" (Farr and Levy).

Carena is a telemedicine firm that was founded in 2000. It started as a primary care company and is now an end-to-end telehealth provider. The firm has medical service and staff available 24/7 unlike other telehealth providers. Operating support is available for customers whenever needed. Their virtual clinic is a platform through which patients can communicate their concerns without knowing what is troubling them. Patients have multiple video formats available to choose from and it takes less than five minutes to enter some medical information. The software tools are delivered by Carena and they incorporate the details from the virtual clinic into the patient's health system. Carena is clearly succeeding at giving completely virtual consultations, and only refers patients to emergency care centers if absolutely necessary. Once the consultation is over, a summary of the visit is generated along with any other critical information and sent to the patient. Ralph Derrickson, the CEO of the company said, On average a patient will wait less than 10 minutes; maybe 15 minutes. They will be notified when the provider arrives in the virtual exam room in whichever video format they choose. Our visits last 20 minutes, we do a full history, we make sure we can treat them, if not we refer them to an urgent care center or encourage them to wait for their regular doctor if appropriate (Siwicki).

After considering Carena's experience with successfully offering medical staff on-demand, it can be presumed that in the future, if telemedicine takes off, consultations will continue to be conducted virtually. Medical staff will be available to come to the patient's home and assist him or her as the doctor gives further instructions. Once the consultation is over, information is be sent to the patient's primary care provider if requested. In the future, patients will go to the hospital or an urgent clinic only in the case of surgeries and emergencies. Most procedures and even post-surgery check-ups can be done from the comfort of patients' homes.



Another interesting telemedicine provider is Beam and the way in which it is billable for the services it provides. It makes it easier for primary care providers easier to submit claims and capture reimbursements. Beam streamlines the reimbursement process which makes it unique from other telemedicine providers. Healthcare providers can connect to patients using text and video for free through Beam. Providers have the chance to make profits while ensuring that their patients are satisfied with the consultation (Beam Health). This is useful because usually telemedicine firms are subscription or membership based. A patient or member usually pays a yearly or monthly fee on top of the existing health insurance. Telemedicine companies are usually covered by insurance carriers. Some include United Healthcare and Aetna. Some carriers have started telling patients to move to telemedicine providers. This expanded coverage will help curb the spread of the coronavirus and will significantly drive down costs of healthcare. An increase in in-network providers can also become a possibility in the future according to the Sunshine Community Health Center. Moreover, the removal of deductibles and co-pays for patients can also become a likelihood, paving the way for telemedicine to become extensively popular. Patients will prefer the change in structure of healthcare and will move away from the Fee for Service model.

Conclusion

Regular disruptions and the innovation of technology have not only caused the quality of healthcare to ameliorate but have also forever revolutionized the way in which it is administered to patients (Coughlin 2). Technological advancement in the field of healthcare will accelerate creative destruction and will help bring telemedicine to patients. True advancement in an industry or market does not simply better what an industry does—it revolutionizes it forever. The IT sector has caused some firms to shut down and influenced some people to start their own. It has imposed significant modifications on organizations centered around technology to at first simply survive and to later flourish. Specialized employees, who were unable to be employed quick enough a couple of years back, will be re-appropriated to experts who, for a couple of dollars, are just an email away. Interconnected and associated wellbeing virtually might just be a superior method deal with the matter of wellbeing.

History hints that this might be the start of another universe of healthcare services with new jobs, various establishments and players, and a reallocation of expenses and advantages. The accessibility of these new innovations and administrations that telemedicine offers, combined with the urgency with which rural areas desire it will alter jobs throughout the healthcare services field. General emergency clinics may change from being focused on care to simply a data center point. Insurance companies may transform into organizations that deal with the information gathered by different associated wellbeing applications. By doing so, they will present incentives and medical information to their customers, instead of simply dealing with the financial aspect of healthcare like before.

Acknowledgments

I would like to thank my advisor, Professor Areshidze for his encouragement and continuous support.

References

Adler, David. "Schumpeter's Theory Of Creative Destruction." Cmu.edu, 2019, https://www.cmu.edu/epp/irle/irle-blog-pages/schumpeters-theory-of-creative-destruction.html.

Bai, Chunxue. "Cell phone based telemedicine - brief introduction." *Journal of Translational Medicine* vol. 10, Suppl 2 A47. 17 Oct. 2012, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3480039/#:~:text=In%20summary %2C%20Cell%20phone%20based,to%20take%20medicine%20or%20measurement.

Bentley, Tanya G.K. et al. "Waste In The U.S. Health Care System: A Conceptual Framework." *Milbank Quarterly*, vol 86, no. 4, 2008, pp. 629-659. *Wiley*, doi:10.1111/j.1468-0009.2008.00537.x.



Commission On A High Performance Health System | Commonwealth Fund." *Commonwealthfund.Org*, 2012, https://www.commonwealthfund.org/programs/archived-commission-high-performance- health-system.

Coombs, Bertha. "Telehealth Visits Are Booming As Doctors And Patients Embrace Distancing Amid The Coronavirus Crisis." *CNBC*, 2020, https://www.cnbc.com/2020/04/03/telehealth-visits-could-top-1-billion-in-2020-amid-the-coronavirus-crisis.html.

Coughlin, J.F. "Connected Health and the Creative Destruction of Healthcare." AgeLab 06-

0, 2006. Cambridge, Massachusetts: Massachusetts Institute of Technology.

https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3480039/#:~:text=In%20summary%2C

%20Cell%20phone%20based,to%20take%20medicine%20or%20measurement.

Damico, Anthony et al. "Key Facts About The Uninsured Population." KFF, 2019,

https://www.kff.org/uninsured/issue-brief/key-facts-about-the-uninsured-population/.

Facher, Lev. "Trump Administration Loosens Telehealth Regulations To Combat Coronavirus." *STAT*, 2020, https://www.statnews.com/2020/03/17/trump-telehealth-restrictions/.

Farr, Christina, and Ari Levy. "Digital Health Stocks Are Surging Because 'Suddenly Now We're In The Future.' CNBC.Com, 2020, https://www.cnbc.com/2020/05/23/digital-health-stocks-are-surging-amid-coronavirus-pandemic.html.

Freedman, Max. "Healthcare Employer And Employee Costs In 2020 – Business.Com." *Business.Com*, 2020, https://www.business.com/articles/health-insurance-costs-this-year/.

 $"Frequently\ Asked\ Questions\ By\ Providers."\ Beam\ Health,\ https://beam.health/frequently-asked-questions/.$

The Future Of The Public's Health In The 21st Century. National Academies Press, 2003.

Hayes, Adam. "What You Should Know About Health Maintenance Organizations (Hmos)". *Investopedia*, 2019, https://www.investopedia.com/terms/h/hmo.asp.

Health Resources and Services Administration. What is telehealth? http://www.hrsa.gov/telehealth.

"Healthcare Access In Rural Communities Introduction - Rural Health Information Hub." *Ruralhealthinfo.Org*, 2020, https://www.ruralhealthinfo.org/topics/healthcare-access.

"Historical | CMS." Cms.Gov, https://www.cms.gov/Research-Statistics-Data-and-Systems/Statistics-Trends-and-Reports/NationalHealthExpendData/NationalHealthAccountsHistorical#:~:text=The%20

data%20 are%20 presented%20 by, spending%20 accounted%20 for%2017.7%20 percent.

Komlos, John. "Has Creative Destruction Become More Destructive?" *The B.E. Journal Of Economic Analysis & Policy*, vol 16, no. 4, 2014. Walter De Gruyter Gmbh, doi:10.1515/bejeap-2016-0179.

Kopp, Carol. "Creative Destruction". Investopedia. Com, 2019,

https://www.investopedia.com/terms/c/creativedestruction.asp.

Kuziemsky, Craig et al. "Role Of Artificial Intelligence Within The Telehealth

Domain." *Yearbook Of Medical Informatics*, vol 28, no. 01, 2019, pp. 035-040. *Georg Thieme Verlag KG*, doi:10.1055/s-0039-1677897.

Landi, Heather. "Telemedicine Companies See Funding Boom Of \$788M In Q1". *Fiercehealthcare*, 2020, https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/tech/telemedicine-companies-saw-a-funding-boom-q1-2020.

Landi, Heather. "Trump administration opens up access to telehealth services during coronavirus outbreak." Fierce Healthcare, March 17, 2020, https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/payer/trump-administration-opens-up-access-to-telehealth-services-during-coronavirus-outbreak

Martinez, Julia et al. "Improving The Health Care System: Seven State Strategies". Ncsl. Org, 2016,

https://www.ncsl.org/Portals/1/Documents/Health/ImprovingHealthSystemsBrief16.pdf.

Nehk, Kristen. "What Is Fee For Service In Healthcare?" *Prognocis EHR*, 2018, https://prognocis.com/what-is-fee-for-service-in-healthcare/.

Radu, Sintia. "Countries With The Most Well-Developed Public Health Care Systems." US News, 2020, https://www.usnews.com/news/best-countries/slideshows/countries-with-the-most-well-developed-public-health-care-system?slide=9.



Schumpeter, Joseph A. Capitalism, Socialism and Democracy, Harper & Row." New York, 1942.

Siwicki, Bill. "Comparing 11 Top Telehealth Platforms: Company Execs Tout Quality, Safety, EHR Integrations." Healthcare IT News, 2017, https://www.healthcareitnews.com/news/comparing-11-top-telehealth-platforms-company-execs-tout-quality-safety-ehr-integrations.

Siwicki, Bill. "Telemedicine During COVID-19: Benefits, Limitations, Burdens, Adaptation." *Healthcare IT News*, 2020, https://www.healthcareitnews.com/news/telemedicine-during-covid-19-benefits- limitations-burdens-adaptation.

Siwicki, Bill. "UPDATED: A Guide To Connected Health Device And Remote Patient Monitoring Vendors". *Healthcare IT News*, 2020, https://www.healthcareitnews.com/news/guide-connected-health-device-and-remote-patient-monitoring-vendors.

Teladoc Health, Inc. "Teladoc Health Sees Daily Virtual Medical Visits Up 50% In Past Week". *Globenewswire News Room*, 2020, https://www.globenewswire.com/news-release/2020/03/14/2000610/0/en/Teladoc- Health-Sees-Daily-Virtual-Medical-Visits-Up-50-in-Past-Week.html.

"Telehealth: A Case Study In Disruptive Innovation." *Nursing. Ceconnection. Com*, 2014, https://nursing.ceconnection.com/ovidfiles/00000446-201404000-00027.pdf.

"Telehealth Basics - Why Telemedicine." *American Telemed*, https://www.americantelemed.org/resource/whytelemedicine/.

"Telehealth Companies Who Are Disrupting The \$10 Trillion Healthcare Industry." *Prnewswire.Com*, 2020, https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/telehealth-companies-who-are-disrupting- the-10-trillion-healthcare-industry-300994118.html.

"Telehealth: Helping Hospitals Deliver Cost-Effective Care." *American Hospital Association.Org*, 2016, https://www.aha.org/system/files/content/16/16telehealthissuebrief.pdf.

"Telehealth: Technology Meets Health Care". *Mayo Clinic*, 2020, https://www.mayoclinic.org/healthy-lifestyle/consumer-health/in-depth/telehealth/art-

20044878#:~:text=Telehealth%20is%20the%20use%20of,or%20support%20health%20c are%20services.

"Telemedicine In Rural Areas: What Is The Connection?" Telemed2u, 2018,

https://www.telemed2u.com/2018/01/05/telemedicine-rural-areas-connection/.

Thimbleby, Harold. "Technology and the future of healthcare." *Journal of public health research* vol. 2,3 e28. 1 Dec. 2013, doi:10.4081/jphr.2013.e28.

Turner-Lee, Nicol et al. "Removing Regulatory Barriers To Telehealth Before And After COVID-19".

Brookings.Edu, 2020, https://www.brookings.edu/research/removing-regulatory-barriers-to-telehealth-before- and-after-covid-19/.

Wengle, E. "Are Marketplace Premiums Higher In Rural Than In Urban Areas?" RWJF, 2018, https://www.rwjf.org/en/library/research/2018/11/are-marketplace-premiums-higher-in-rural-than-in-urban-

areas.html.
"Will My Insurance Cover Telemedicine Or Telehealth Visits?" https://www.Sunshineclinic.Org/, 2020, https://www.sunshineclinic.org/blog/will-my- insurance-cover-telemedicine-or-telehealth-

visits/#:~:text=There's%20no%20set%20standard%20for,make%20virtual%20care%20w idely%20accessible.

Young, Pierre, and Olse, Leigh Anne. *The Healthcare Imperative: Lowering Costs And Improving Outcomes: Workshop Series Summary (Learning Health System Series)*. National Academies Press, 2010, pp. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK53921/#ch10.r9.

Zarabozo, Carlos. "Milestones In Medicare Managed Care." *Pubmed Central (PMC)*, 2000, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4194694/.